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TAPE 1, SIDE 1 

Dr. Neufeld: Your full name is Werner Karl Dahm? 

Mr. Dahm: Right. 

Neufeld: And your birth place and birth date? 

Dahm: My birth date is the 16th of February, 1917, in Cologne, 
Germany. I grew up in Bonn, Germany, now the capital, and I 
studied aeronautical engineering in Aachen, Germany, the 
Technische Hochschule Aachen. 

Neufeld: Can I ask you, what did your father do? 

Dahm: My father was an engineer, with Linde Eismaschnen Fabrik. 

Neufeld: And you started at the Technische Hochschule Aachen in 
what year? 

Dahm: In 1937. And my studies were interrupted by the war. I 
was drafted at the Technische Hochschule Muenchen, in 1939. 

Neufeld: Had you transferred at that point from one to the 
other? 

Dahm: At the beginning of the war, the schools were closed, 
except for Berlin and Munich, and so I went to Munich, and there 
I was drafted, then served in the army. I was sent in summer 
1941 to Aachen for one semester, as a soldier. I returned to my 
unit and was a short time later, in December, 1941, sent to the 
east to Berlin first, and from there directed to Swinemuende, 
from there directed to Peenemunde, found the place closed for 
Christmas, was sent back, was sent back home, and went out on the 
2nd·of January and from then on I served in the--

Neufeld: 2nd of January 1942? 

Dahm: 1942, and from then on I served in the Projektenabteilung, 
the advanced projects office under Ludwig Roth, as 
aerodynamicist. 

Neufeld: Now, as far as the aerodynamics goes, you had two years 
then in university from 1 37 to 1 39. 
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Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: I heard, at an earlier stage that Aachen had some role 
in aerodynamics because Dr. Hermann had been at Aachen earlier. 

Dahrn: Yes, Dr. Hermann was trained in Aachen, and I studied 
under Dr. Naumann, aerodynamics. I had come as far as the first 
part of my engineering diploma by the end of my leave. 

Neufeld: The so-called Vordiplom, right. 

Dahrn: No, the Vordiplom was finished; by summer 1941 I had 
completed the first part of the Hauptpruefung, main diploma. 

Neufeld: So what did you have left to do to become a 
Diplom-Ingenieur at that point? 

Dahrn: I had to go back for another year and make the second 
part, which I did after the war. 

Neufeld: Did you have any knowledge of the aerodynamic work for 
Peenemunde before that time? 

Dahrn: The only thing I knew about supersonic aerodynamics was an 
article from a magazine, which showed a Schlieren picture from 
one of Ferri's1 tests on wing profi~es, showing that this wing 
profile had a bow wave like a ship. And in Aachen Dr. Naumann 
had told us initially, yes, there is gas dynamics where 
compressibility plays a role. That was it, all I knew about high 
speed aerodynamics. Otherwise, my background was ordinary low 
speed airplane aerodynamics. 

Neufeld: So that whatever supersonic aerodynamic work had been 
going on, they didn't tell you about it at that time. 

Dahrn: It was not taught at that time. And I had to learn it 
myself, on the job. 

Neufeld: Because I know that they had a small supersonic wind 
tunnel there, I think. 

Dahm: Yes, a very small one. 

Neufeld: But they hadn't used that in '37 or? 

Dahrn: It was used. 

1 t . . An on1o Ferr1, 
tunnel at Guidonia, 

The small tunnel had been used for support 

Italian researcher, Chief of supersonic wind 
Italy. 

2see Enclosure 1 
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of Peenemunde, I learned later. 
at Aachen. 

Some of the first tests were run 

Neufeld: Yes, that's what I've heard. 

Dahm: But by the time I arrived, Peenem~nde had something that 
was either the largest or close to the largest supersonic wind 
tunnel, a 40 x 40 centimeter supersonic tunnel. 

Neufeld: Yes. Do you have any idea, that's the question I've 
been worrying about, whether that was exceeded by any Luftwaffe 
facilities? Do you have any sense of where? 

Dahm: The only 
Braun-schweig. 
it was larger. 
little large or 
test section in 

other supersonic tunnel I know of was in 
Adolf Busemann had it. And I don't know whether 
It was of a similar size. It might have been a 
a little smaller. I remember seeing a vertical 
Braunschweig. 

Neufeld: But as far as Peenemunde's aerodynamics was concerned, 
you were at the very cutting edge of supersonics. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: 
the army? 

So you were assigned to them out of the Luftwaffe or 

Dahm: The army. Peenemunde was army. There was a neighboring 
Luftwaffe establishment but that was small. 

Neufeld: Because a number of people, but I think this was mostly 
'43 and onwards, were assigned to the army side but were in the 
Luftwaffe, like the unit called Flakversuchstelle. 

Dahm: Right. This was a--

Neufeld: --such as Walt Wiesman, we were talking about. 

Dahm: Yes. One of my former deputies here was ~t the 
Flakversuchstelle. This is a map of Peenemunde. Here is the 
air force, this is army. Pardon me, this was army. 

Neufeld: Yes. So were you assigned as a member of the 
Versuchskommando Nord or were you? 

Dahm: Yes, I was a member of the 4th company of the 
Versuchskommando Nord. 

Neufeld: So you went into the barracks initially of 

3see Enclosure 2 
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Versuchskommando Nord. 

Dahm: Yes. Over here. You can see. 

Neufeld: Yes. So before we get to the project office, Walt 
Wiesman was telling me some interesting stories about problems 
with the Versuchskommando Nord commander, Heigel. 

Dahm: Yes. Hauptmann Heigel. 

Neufeld: Did you have those problems or see those problems or 
were they significant? 

Dahm: I have not seen any. I heard that Heigel probably made 
some money on the food or so, probably diverting some to the 
black market perhaps. 

Neufeld: I didn't know that. 

Dahm: But that is rumors. 

Neufeld: But you didn't see it. 

Dahm: No. 

Neufeld: Any conflicts that came out of the obvious problem of 
putting, where there were engineers and doctor engineers and so 
on under NCO's? 

Dahm: We had very little contact with our NCO's. We had to 
spend a while, give a daily report perhaps or something, but we 
had in essence very little military activities. In fact, after 
the bombing attack, we were spread over--

Neufeld: --the whole length of Usedom. 

Dahm: Yes. The length of the island. And there was practically 
no military supervision at all. We were finally discharged. 

Neufeld: And given civilian salary then. 

Dahm: Yes. We drew civilian salary all the time. 

Neufeld: Really? 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: So it was almost a military unit in name only, it 
scarcely existed. 

Dahm: Practically, yes. And the unit was later dissolved in 1 43 
or so or 1 44, and the funny thing is that it somehow survived its 
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dissolution because the officers were still around. 

Neufeld: Yes. Walt Wiesman was not quite sure whether it had 
disappeared altogether or not, but he remembers a number of 
people being let go in early 1 44 or something like that. 

Dahrn: Yes. I was discharged in 1944. 

Neufeld: So you started with the projects office beginning of 
'42, the very first day or so of 1 42, under Ludwig Roth, and your 
first assignments were? 

Dahrn: We worked at that time on the winged V-2, the
4

A-9, and 
this persisted until late--until about fall of 1942. Then the 
A-9 was stopped, set aside, and we started the Wasserfall. I 
designed the first configuration of the Wasserfall. And it did 
not work, because of a characteristic which all the supersonic 
airplanes have, including the A-9. The center of pressure moves 
backward when you enter the supersonic range, and then things 
become hard to steer because at that time especially our control 
actuators were not very strong. And you needed much control 
force to--control power, control muscle--to put the missile at an 
angle of attack. 

Neufeld: Right. 

Dahrn: And with this center of pressure shift, you simply didn't 
have the muscle for the A-9 as well as for my Wasserfall. The 
wind tunnel, by trial and error, found a configuration which had 
very little center of pressure shift. And this was controllable, 
and flew. 

Neufeld: You're talking about wasserfall now. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: Let me ask you a couple of questions about your A-9 
period. 

Dahrn: Okay. 

Neufeld: Since that's, you know, something that I need to find 
out about as well. 

Oahrn: See, here, this is 

Neufeld: --the first configuration. 

4 See dates on Enclosure 4. 
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Neufeld: The first configuration of Wasserfall has straighter 
wings than the later configuration. 

Dahm: Yes. 
worked. 

It did not work. But this later configuration 

Neufeld: So you basically spent about your first year mostly 
working on design or re-design of A-9? 

Dahm: On the A-9, and learning about what causes this center 
pressure shift, so we knew more about the supersonic 
aerodynamics. 

Neufeld: So does that mean that you would--I'm trying to figure 
out what that division of responsibilities is here, between the 
Projektenabteilung and the wind tunnel. You would be working on 
the design on paper and producing models for use in the wind 
tunnel? 

Dahm: The wind tunnel built its own models. They had a model 
shop. The wind tunnel is one discipline, experimental 
aerodynamics. The Projektenabteilung had a number of 
disciplines. We had people who calculated trajectories, people 
who investigated controls, people who did structure, structural 
design, structural assessment. So in the Projectenabteilung 
there was more an overview over everything, which was very 
interesting to me as a young engineer, because I could see the 
whole interplay somewhat. We had somebody who knew the engines. 
We had several structural people. Dr. Raithel for instance was 
one. 

Neufeld: What was his name? 

Dahm: Raithel. 

Neufeld: Yes, I've heard the name. 

Dahm: Emil Hellebrand was another. 

Neufeld: So you were basically involved in drawing up paper 
designs for A-9, based on your understanding of the last 
experiments from supersonics, from the wind tunnel, trying to 
produce --

Dahm: During my time we did not modify the configuration. We 
investigated its characteristics. One of my early tasks was for 
instance calculating the rolling moments from the side wind at 

5 See Enclosure 3. 
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liftoff, and the corresponding rolling motion of the A-9 vehicle. 

Neufeld: Right. But throughout that time, you were not very 
confident that A-9 was stable at supersonic range and would glide 
when it came back? 

Dahm: Initially I was confident. I saw the center of pressure 
shift, and I asked my boss about this, asked him if the control 
efficiency in the supersonic range was so high that we can 
overcome this? And he said yes. And he may even have had this 
idea himself, because when you look at supersonic lift from 
linearized theory, you find that the lift coefficients close to 
Mach 1 become very large. They go to infinity, simply because 
the theory is 

Neufeld: The theory is not very accurate. 

Dahm: Not very accurate in that range. So he may have thought 
that this was the case. Or he may not. I don't know. Anyway, 
I'm sure that later on it was well known among a small circle 
that the vehicle could not work. The wind tunnel later, in about 
I think probably 1944, tried to modify experimentally the 
configuration, to see whether they could find something simil~r 
to the Wasserfall. And it didn't work. It's not successful. 

Neufeld: So these are models that were used in the windtunnel? 

Dahm: Yes, configurations. 

Neufeld: The one that is now called A-4b was at the end of the 

Dahm: --yes, it was later called A-4b simply to capture, to make 
use of the A-4 priorities. Anything A-4 had high priority and 
could get materials and manpower and what have you. Anything A-9 
was not under this high priority. So that's the game they 
played. 

Neufeld: A-9 or A-4b seems to have had a number of different 
purposes at times. I mean, there was the early proposal, A-9, 
A-10, for a two stage missile, and that probably predates the 
time when you were there, right? 

Dahm: Yes. I remember that somebody calculated a trajectory at 
the time I was there. But A-10 was a long range thing. It was 
an idea. It would not have worked anyway. But I have never 
worked on the A-9 as part of A-9/A-10. Only as a glider that was 

6 See Enclosure 5. 
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supposed to increase the range of the V-?. 

Neufeld: So that was clearly the purpose for it when you were 
working on it. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: Because at least one place, it was asserted I think 
that it didn't make much sense as a glider to extend range, it 
was really a sort of cover project for a manned winged missile. 
But you, as far as you were concerned, when you worked on it, the 
clear intent was --

Dahm: --the clear intent was to increase range. And I have 
never seen any manned idea at Peenem~nde. I heard about it 
later. But there were a lot of brain bubbles around. And I tend 
to see the A-10 even as a bit of a brain bubble. What had been 
tangibly done is, there were some sketches, there were some 
trajectories which showed, OK, if I had a vehicle with this kind 
of propulsion capability and size and aerodynamics, it would be 
able to make this much of a range, flight-mechanically. It does 
not mean you have a workable vehicle. 

Neufeld: Yes. In fact I think I've seen a document that 
discusses that trajectory from the west coast of Europe to New 
York. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: To hit New York with a two stage missile. 

Dahm: Yes, I believe, I have some trajectories, one trajectory 
which was calcu}ated in the Projektenabteilung and this does not 
have the range. 

Neufeld: It appeared to be very marginal. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: This idea of two stages and gliding to hit the United 
States. 

Dahm: Well, in practice it would not have worked. Firstly, the 
glider had this supersonic center pressure shift. It would have 
just come down ballistically. Secondly, if we had managed to 
make the glider flyable, it would have died from aerodynamic 
heating. 

Neufeld: The wings would have been lost, probably. 

7olvdrive #68121, dated 20 Oct. 1944, range 4060 km. 
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Dahm: Yes. The wings and the fins would have been lost. The 
tip probably too, because aerodynamic heating technology was in 
its infancy. The aerodynamic heating technology has really, or 
let's say the aerodynamics side of it has been developed in the 
early fifties. At the "Peenemunde" time, there was a Dr. Eber of 
the wind tunnel had performed heat transfer tests on cones in the 
wind tunnel. 

Neufeld: What was his name, Eber? 

Dahm: Eber. And he made his Ph.D on this aerodynamic heating 
experiment. This was the only tangible heat transfer data 
available. And the only heat transfer calculations I have seen 
were calculations on the conical part near the tip of the V-2, 
and the A-9 also, but nothing on the wings, and the heating on 
the wings is worse, close to the leading edge. 

Neufeld: So you were confident that aerodynamic heating would 
have made the idea disastrous. 

Dahm: Yes. Yes. It was way ahead of its time, simply. 

Neufeld: I always wondered about it in part because also you 
would have had a guidance problem, would you not, if you could 
have made it work, in terms of accuracy? 

Dahm: Yes. After all, the flight time would be large, and you 
would need gyros which did not drift much over that time. So it 
was an idea. It might have worked in the long run, but the 
technology was not available to make it really a useful project. 

Neufeld: Would you say that throughout this period, beginning of 
'42 to end of '42 when you were mostly working on A-9, you only 
had a handful of people working on that idea? 

Dahm: Yes. It was a small group, primarily in the 
Projektenabteilung, and there were people in guidance and 
control, BSM [Bahnrechnung, Steuerang, Messtechnik], it was 
called, who worked on it. We worked on a small glider too. The 
idea was, you must remember, the A-5, predecessor of the V-2, 
this vehicle was to be equipped with wings, was supposed to be 
dropped from an airplane, first as a glider, and in the second 
step, it was supposed to be shot with a rocket motor, to test the 
aerodynamics, the guidance control and so. And the drop test 
didn't work. The test vehicle simply lost control. And I think 
it lost control because its roll control was weak. After all, it 
had only the two vertical fins with their rudders, as roll 
control, and in my belief, it died from the interference with the 
airplane at the moment of dropping. It probably rolled enough in 
the propeller slip stream to make the gyros hit the stops, and 
then the gyros lost their attitude. 
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Neufeld: So this was summer of '43? 

Dahrn: Roughly in the summer of '42. 

Neufeld: '42. 

Dahrn: '42. 
vehicle. 

We made two attempts to drop this vehicle, the test 

Neufeld: It was called A-7, right? 

Dahrn: A-7. 

Neufeld: Because I recall Heimburg told me the story of his very 
short passage through your office. He worked on that A-7 
project. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: And then he left. So they were unsteady, these models 
were unstable from the moment of drop virtually. 

Dahrn: Not so, the model was stable. In subsonic flow the A-9 
configuration worked. The model flew subsonically, but it lost 
control. The control system was disturbed by the excessive 
rolling angle, roll angle. We had not made any attempts to 
assess the drop test aerodynamics. That was overlooked or 
whatever. 

Neufeld: So at that point it was decided to cancel the launch 
test of it? 

Dahrn: After these two failures, the A-7 was cancelled, but the 
A-9 continued until we were diverted to the Wasserfall. And in 
late '44, we were diverted back to the A-9, and two vertical 
shots of the bastard configuration were tried. The bastard 
configuration had an A-9 wing, and it had a V-2 tail with 
slightly enlarged air vanes for roll control. And again, it was 
weak in roll control. And the first one lost control shortly 
after liftoff and crashed. I think that came probably from side 
wind which, with these large wings, made that vehicle roll too 
far, as I had calculated in 1 42. The second one was probably 
launched with less wind, and so it worked. After it made a 
vertical flight, of course during re-entry the wing broke. 

Neufeld: One or both or did you know? 

Dahrn: I don't know. But no attempt was made to make this 
vehicle glide, because it would have shown up its weakness that 
it cannot fly. The aerodynamic control was even weaker than with 
the basic A-9 configuration, because it had smaller air vanes. 
And even the A-9 air vanes were too small. 
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Neufeld: So you didn't attempt to glide it on either of those 
launches. 

Dahm: No. 

Neufeld: Just to see how it would 

Dahm: --it would have been fatal, because it would have shown 
that it cannot fly. And the attempt was really to show to the 
authorities: hey, we are doing something. That means, I read it 
as eye wash. 

Neufeld: Yes. So what do you think the motivation then was 
behind reviving the idea, late in the war? Just to show that 
they were attempting long range flights? 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And you were just curious? 

Dahm: No. 

Neufeld: Or von Braun and his group were curious as to what 
would really happen so they just thought they would give it a 
try? 

Dahm: I see it more as an attempt to keep the group together. 
To signal or to make the authorities believe, well, there is 
something coming. Otherwise, the group may have been torn apart. 
In fact, in early 1 45 some of the local Nazi authorities wanted 
everybody for the Volkssturm, the rifles. 

Neufeld: That's interesting. And I think that's a believable 
speculation. How much do you know of that is the case and how 
much is that a sort of guess on your part? 

Dahm: It's a guess on my part. I was a small Sachbearbeiter, so 
what the higher-ups really discussed in the board meeting, I 
don't know. 

Neufeld: I think it's a good speculation. So now to Wasserfall. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: The project had been discussed as early as the fall of 
1942, I guess, at least it had been discussed. 

Dahm: Yes. 
May '41. 

I think even a bit sooner. There I rely on Reisig. 

Neufeld: Yes, there were ideas. 
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Dahm: Yes, the first proposal was made in May '41, according to 
Reisig. And I have seen in the files of Ludwig Roth's Division 
reports which reflect an early proposal, including proposals of 
using fighter planes, how to use rocket-propelled fighter planes. 

Neufeld: Yes, I just in fact copied one that von Braun had made 
in 1 39, figuring a rocket-propelled fighter plane. 

Dahm: But then there was lengthy wrangling in the Luftwaffe 
ministerium, which way to go, lost more than a year, and then in 
fall, 1 42, we started with Wasserfall. We started, I remember 
investigating a small solid propellant missile, which didn't have 
the proper performance. Then we went to the liquid-propelled 
vehicle, and I designed that thing. 

Neufeld: When did you (crosstalk) 

Dahm: . . . that is, aerodynamics, I designed the shape. 

Neufeld: Well, that's a very important part of it. When was the 
timing of this? You said you didn't really get involved in it 
much until the middle of '43? Or did I hear you wrong? 

Dahm: I think you misunderstood that. I got involved in the 
Wasserfall from the start, because the start was in the 
Projektenabteilung. 

Neufeld: In later '42 some time . 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And you were doing both A-9 and that, at that time? 

Dahrn: Around that time we phased out A-9 and switched to 
Wasserfall. 

Neufeld: So how many people were working on Wasserfall at that 
point in your group? 

Dahm: The whole group did. So of the order of 30. And I am 
sure that some people in BSM did, on the trajectories. 

Neufeld: On guidance issues . 

Dahrn: Yes . And on how to make the guidance beam. The radar 
tracking. The combination of the tracking radar and the guidance 
beam. 

Neufeld: Yes. 

Dahrn: There were people who worked on fuses, proximity fuses for 
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instance. 

Neufeld: Do you have any impression of how much of that stuff 
was done at Peenemunde, and whether anything was done anywhere 
else, in the Luftwaffe for Wasserfall guidance, homing or any 
other aspect of Wasserfall? 

Dahm: I think, it•s a guess again, I think some of the work, 
some study work, some research work, was done also in industry or 
at universities, supporting Peenemunde. I don't think that the 
air force on its own did anything. The only air force effort I 
know of is the air force Flakversuchsstelle which was established 
some time in late 1943 at Peenemunde. 

Neufeld: And that was basically to assign Luftwaffe people to 
the army installation. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: Peenemunde Ost. To work on Wasserfall connected 
issues. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: So you were explaining to me before the tape was turned 
on what you saw as the division of responsibilities in the 
Wasserfall project. You said that propulsion was in the regular 
propulsion section. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: So the engine was entirely, was in the same offices, 
first under Thiel, then under Schilling, I think, wasn't it. 

Dahm: By that time Thiel was dead. 

Neufeld: Yes, after the air raid. 

Dahm: He had been killed in the air raid. 

Neufeld: Yes. 

Dahm: But he may have started the engine still, because there 
must have been some say nitric acid engine development before 
that time. I remember seeing the red-brown exhaust cloud of a 
nitric acid engine test from the beach during my lunch break, 
some time before the air raid. 

Neufeld: Yes, in fact they had been experimenting with nitric 
acid since at least 1 41, I don't know about sooner. 

Dahm: Yes, I think so. 
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Neufeld: Perhaps 1 40 or 1 41 . Of course, originally there had 
been that project for having a nitric acid as oxidizer for an 
A-4, called A-8. 

Dahm: Yes, there was also, A-8 was supposed to work on diesel 
fuel and acid, nitric acid. And r•m sure that the propulsion 
side had long done testing, engine development, in other words. 

Neufeld: Yes. I know that BMW had also played with nitric acid 
rocket engines, but I don•t think they were anywhere near as 
advanced as the Thiel group in terms of experience with it. 

Dahm: I don•t know anything about BMW efforts. 
were kept secret, of course. 

Neufeld: Even within the facility. 

Dahm: Even within the facility, yes. 

These things 

Neufeld: So you would only know as much as you needed to know. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: So therefore you didn•t have much to do with, in the 
development of Wasserfall, knowing what was going on. 

Dahm: No. Nothing at all, with development. 
characteristics. 

I knew some 

Neufeld: They promised you an engine of such and such a size and 
thrust. 

Dahm: Yes, and I knew for instance that this engine required a 
starting valve that timed the mixture ratio, because if you just 
start an engine with a flight mixture ratio, you normally get an 
explosion, because you get an ignition delay. Too much fuel 
mixture accumulates in the combustion chamber, then suddenly it 
ignites and blows the chamber apart. Some of the earliest 
engines, I think, which von Braun and his amateur group built 
blew up that way. 

Neufeld: Yes. When you have a hyperbolic propellant that•s 
particularly significant. 

Dahm: Yes. But even with this, alcohol oxygen, alcohol lox 
engine, it blew up. 

Neufeld: But from the Wasserfall standpoint, the engine was 
assigned to the regular propulsion section. 
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Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: The guidance as assigned to BSM. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And they were, as far as you know, supposed to do most 
of the work or almost all of the guidance designed for BSM 
including the radar system and so forth. 

Dahm: Yes. How much they did about the radar, I don't know. I 
believe that much of the radar was built somewhere else. 
Probably for flak purposes. And it was used. I know the radar 
they talked about was a Wuerzburg Riese. It must have been a big 
dish. Big reflector. 

Neufeld: Yes, that's a good point. Of course they would have 
gone with an existing radar, or the next model that had been 
promised. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: But they had to design the on-board guidance. 

Dahm: The on-board guidance, the guidance beam and so on had to 
be developed. 

Neufeld: And the ground equipment to use the radar and the 
guidance, transmitters and so forth. 

Dahm: Yes, I guess so. After all, it would have been a system 
different from, say, a normal flak radar. 

Neufeld: OK, and then there was your group, design group, 
virtually the whole project office, you're saying, was tied up 
with Wasserfall design. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And that was true from late 1 42, most or all of the 
project office's work was tied up with Wasserfall? 

Dahm: Come to think of it, it's not 100 percent correct, because 
I remember that one of my colleagues in--no, that was '44. He 
re-shaped the A-9 trajectory. But that was in '44, probably 
after we went back to A-9. The original A-9 trajectory was like 
the V-2 trajectory, falling back into the atmosphere and then --

Neufeld: --then it had a kind of skip. 

Dahm: Yes, skip. This man, Dr. Hermann Stumke calculated back 
from the impact point, at the optimum glide angle, and fared this 
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into a launch trajectory. Wonderful idea, much better load-wise. 
Performance-wise it was about the same, the range was about the 
same, but the loads were much lower. The heating would have been 
much lower, aerodynamic heating, that is. 

Neufeld: But still the A-9 or A-4b was not going to be able to 

Dahm: No--to fly. 

Neufeld: To fly, fly that trajectory, still impossible --

Dahm: --to be controlled--yes. 

Neufeld: But by and large the project office was fully occupied 
with trying to design Wasserfall. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And how long did it take you to sort of define the 
basic configuration of Wasserfall? Did you have a pretty good 
idea what you wanted to do in the beginning? 

Dahm: Well, we knew from the start, we had about the tanks, the 
engine, we knew about the shape of the fuselage, the size. The 
diameter was given from the engine side. And we knew we needed a 
cross-wing in order not to have to do roll maneuvers, for a 
quicker response, so it did not take very long to define the 
initial design. The final design had the same fuselage, but 
different wings and tails. And we were lucky. We were lucky to 
find a configuration that worked. 

Neufeld: How late did that come about? I mean, the first 
version of Wasserfall was the straighter 

Dahm: --yes, straighter wings. 

Neufeld: The straighter wings. 
ranges? 

Was that stable in supersonic 

Dahm: It was too stable. It was so stiff that we did not have 
the control power to force a sufficient angle of attack. That 
means it had the same weakness as the A-9. While with the later 
configuration, with the short stubby wings, --

Neufeld: --swept back--

Dahm: --the center of pressure was fairly constant, independent 
of Mach number, so it could be placed on the center of gravity or 
close to the center of gravity, and we had sufficient control 
power to make it. Even there the control actuator power was 
short, and they had to use, to my recollection, two actuators per 
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rudder. The actuators were fairly weak, 50 meter kilograms or 
something was the maximum hinge moment. 

Neufeld: And it was impossible to find something better at that 
point. 

Dahrn: Nothing better was available at that time. 

Neufeld: Do you remember when the redefinition of the wings came 
about, and when you made the discoveries? 

Dahrn: We made the discovery some time in '43, in the wind 
tunnel. When the first wind tunnel tests were run, we 
discovered, OK, it had this backward shift of the center of 
pressure, and we realized it wouldn't work, pretty soon, that the 
control was not strong enough, but the design still went ahe~d, 
and the first few flights were done with this configuration. 

TAPE 1, SIDE 2 

Neufeld: Where were we? 

Dahrn: We were at the ~\Iasser fall, at the time when we found that 
the first configuration did not work, because of the center of 
pressure shift. The configuration was still built and flown 
because the initial flights anyway were primarily flights to 
check on the power plant, on the working of the propulsion 
system, the primary control system, and so. I do not quite 
remember when the new configuration came out, but it ~ust have 
been in--I guess in early 1 44. That's what I recall. 

Neufeld: That's when the wind tunnel tests showed that the new 
configuration would be superior? Or did that come earlier? 

Dahrn: Your statement is correct. The wind tunnel people went 
trying to find a better configuration, and they happened to find 
one. 

Neufeld: 
shapes? 

Did you have any influence over the differing wing 

Dahrn: No. 

Neufeld: Or they just tried a number of different ideas just on 
a pure guess basis? 

Dahrn: I think it was pure guess basis. I have read the reports 

8 See Enclosure 3. 

9 Actual date was July '43. See Time Table (Enclosure 4). 
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later in this country. And from that, I conclude that they did 
not really know what the mechanism was, or what the mechanisms 
were. There was some tension between the wind tunnel boss and my 
boss, a fight about who controls the design. 

Neufeld: Really, between? 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: Between Hermann and Roth? 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: Was there serious argument over that issue, or was it 
just underlying? 

Dahrn: I have never felt any arguments between them. I have 
never really seen them together. But I know that Hermann had 
given the order not to give me data. And I know this from a 
colleague at the wind tunnel who didn•t agree and who gave me 
data which I used for that initial design. 

Neufeld: Really? So they were assuming that somehow they were 
going to be the ones who were going to set down the external 
design of the --

Dahrn: Well, I think that that was the ambition, at least of the 
top man. It was a breakdown of teamwork. 

Neufeld: Was that an isolated incident, do you think or? 

Dahrn: I think so. 

Neufeld: I mean, I don•t want to --

Dahrn: --you see, on the working level, we got along. 

Neufeld: I don•t want to ask you to tell me something that might 
make you uncomfortable, but I•m just wondering whether Dr. 
Hermann was difficult that way often with --

Dahrn: I have no basis for such a statement, because the remark 
of my colleague there was the only indication to me, that there 
was something going on. 

Neufeld: So you had drawn up the first design of Wasserfall. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And you were committed to building at least a couple of 
early missiles with the straight wing design, right? 
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Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: Do you remember how many launches were made with that? 

Dahm: No. I have never seen a launch. 

Neufeld: Really? It•s funny that you would never have gone to 
see the Wasserfall launches. I haven•t met anybody who has seen 
the Wasserfall launches. 

Dahm: Well, these launches were made on the so-called 
Greifswalder Oie, a small island about ten miles offshore. 
wasn•t much space. There were only a few people present in 
went for a bunker. 

There 
what 

Neufeld: Why were they done on the Oie? Do you remember the 
reason? 

Dahm: The reason was probably safety. The A-5 launches, for 
instance, were done out there, all the A-5 launches. Only the 
V-2 or the A-4 was launched from the island itself, from Usedom, 
yes. 

Neufeld: And all the Wasserfall launches as far as you know were 
from the Oie as well, all the way through to the end of the war? 

Dahm: I know it for sure only of the first launches. What was 
done later, I do not know. I have never seen a Wasserfall 
launch. 

Neufeld: That•s strange. Mr. Reisig was saying it•s hard to 
even find a report that discusses the Wasserfall launches or a 
list of Wasserfall launches, so it•s kind of shrouded in mystery 
to some extent. There are reports that there were 20 or 30 or so 
launched, which seems like a lot, for having had such a low 
profile. 

Dahm: The number of launches I believe was larger. At least, I 
found the number in the order of 45 or so, in a book by 
Dornberger. 

Neufeld: Right, in Dornberger•s V-2 book. Now, from your 
comments before we started the formal interview, you mentioned 
some fourth group that was also involved in Wasserfall design and 
development, did you now, or am I wrong? We talked about 
propulsion. We talked about guidance. 

Dahm: Yes, BSM . 

Neufeld: BSM, you talked about guidance in BSM, and then we 
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talked about the project office where you had responsibility for 
design in connection with aerodynamics. 

Dahrn: Yes. The detailed design work was done by the air force 
personnel primarily. The initial design was probably done by 
army people. The straight wing rockets were probably designed by 
the army side, because that was the early time. The air force 
group came later. The later vehicles were designed by the air 
force. The structural design, the detailed design was done by 
the air force. We supplied for instance aerodynamic load and so, 
this kind of information, to the Air Force group. 

Neufeld: So this when Luftwaffe people were assigned through 
this unit. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: That paralleled the Versuchskommando Nord, the 
Flakversuchstelle. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: These Luftwaffe people were assigned, were they 
assigned to your office or were they, was there a distinct group? 

Dahrn: They were a distinct group. 

Neufeld: Where were they located? 

Dahrn: We were located later, after the air raid, in Koelpinsee, 
and one air force design group was in Koelpinsee too. 

Neufeld: And that was an all air force group. 

Dahrn: Yes, all air force, uniforms, blue uniforms, blue-grey. 
For instance, my former deputy, Oskar Holderer was in this group. 

Neufeld: What was his last name? 

Dahrn: Holderer. And I think Hans Palaoro was with them, if I'm 
not mistaken. Palaoro. 

Neufeld: So these were among the people who worked in this 
office, Luftwaffe office. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: Of course, you know, having gone to Mr. Heimburg, Mr. 
Tessmann and Mr. von Tiesenhausen, I know of course the test 
stands, you also had to build Wasserfall test stands. 
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Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: They had a role in this as well. Were there any other 
groups that we 1 ve left out? Were there any other air force 
design groups? 

Dahm: There were certainly the materials people involved, 
because one of the questions was, how to build the tanks to 
withstand the acid. And what to do to make the acid less 
aggressive to the steel. The tanks were steel. And I remember 
that they used, that they talked about Mischsaeure, mixed acid, 
with some additions to make it less aggressive. 

Neufeld: Yes, I think they cut it with 10 percent sulfuric acid. 

Dahm: Yes. Something like it. Whatever it was. 

Neufeld: So the material testing laboratory had to be involved. 

Dahm: Yes, materials laboratory. 
large part of the Peenem0nde group 
major segment had to continue with 
a fraction. 

I would say that really a 
was involved. Of course, a 
V-2. So it can only have been 

Neufeld: Yes. It must be very hard to estimate, but do you have 
a guess as to how much of the collective manpower was involved in 
--A-4 going into production as V-L, as mass production, that was 
certainly a very big job. 

Dahm: It was a big job. But all through that period still there 
was technical work to be done. The V-2 coming in, when it broke 
up in the air, the Luftzerleger, I think 

Neufeld: --The air burst problem--

Dahm: Yes, the air burst problem. My best guess is, the 
aerodynamic heating, because it came into dense atmosphere with a 
pretty high Mach number. And there were tests really of vertical 
shots from the Oie, for instance, to see better what happened 
during the air burst. Made a terrific sonic boom. 

Neufeld: Coming back down. 

Dahm: Yes, coming back down. And all this work, modifications, 
what can we do to alleviate this, and I think finally they put 
some, an additional shell over the outside, which seemed to have 
solved the problem. It goes hand in hand with, it was 
aerodynamic heating, because it was more of a heat storage, 
additional metal, therefore the temperature of the real structure 
didn 1 t get high enough, it stayed lower. 
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Neufeld: Yes, I've seen, there's a lot of discussion on that and 
I think it's a little confused at the moment. 

Dahrn: It was confused at that time too. 

Neufeld: It appears from documents that a lot of time was spent 
on the idea that the fuel or oxidizer tank, that the remaining 
vapor in it was exploding. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: From heating. But I've read other places that in the 
end, that they felt that that wasn't the cause, that it was a 
problem with the outside shell. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: Behind the warhead, and that it had to be reinforced 
around that area. 

Dahrn: I know that they had insulation around the oxygen tank. 
And I read that they put some sock over it or something. 

Neufeld: Yes, the so-called--(crosstalk)--collar--

Dahrn: --or whatever--

Neufeld: Or strengthening around that, I think it was one-third 
of the way back or so--

Dahrn: --Strumpf, translating, tube. 

Neufeld: Strumpf, was that the word? OK. 

Dahrn: Pulled over it. 

Neufeld: When you, when the Luftwaffe office was set up, design 
office was set up in 1 43 some time, did you gradually become less 
involved in Wasserfall? 

Dahrn: Towards the end of 1 44, we gradually got less involved. 
Or parts of us. We stayed somewhat involved because we supplied 
the aerodynamics. But the design, the detailed design went over 
to the air force. Production must have been still in the main 
production plant, in the Versuchsserienwerk. 

Neufeld: Yes, so that you were producing them in-house. 

Dahrn: I think so. 

Neufeld: But although the Flakversuchstelle came in 1 43 some 
time and then the air raid came and you were evacuated down to 
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Koelpinsee and so forth and they pLlt up ~n offi c e, even after all 
that, for about a year after that, you were still heavily 
involved in design. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: In the project office at ttlat point, and you were 
working together with Luftwaffe people. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: In the other bureau who were doing more sort of small 
scale design work, on detail. 

Dahrn: The detail design I was not involved with, welding, 
whatever, how to produce. Though I think how to produce, 
probably our production side wa s involved too. 

Neufeld: Yes. But you were--you left me the impression before 
that you were not as heavily invo lv ed in producing the design 
with the second set of wings, the second swept back set. 

Dahrn: The shape of the second version was done by the wind 
tunnel. And I was involved in extracting aerodynamic data for 
the design out of wind tunnel tests, making estimates, initially, 
say, for instance, the designers needed the wingload: I had to 
try to finagle the wingload and I came to 15 tons, and it was a 
year later when we got finally a pressure distribution test from 
the wind tunnel. At that time that was quite a step. And the 
wingload carne out as 15 tons. 

Neufeld: That tells you your calculations were right. 

Dahrn: It tells you I was lucky, because my calculations were 
simply one of estimating the wingload from the A-9 configuration, 
force testing, and the A-4 configuration force testing, and A-4 
pressure distribution. So by estimating it, interference effects 
and what have you, I got something that was supposed to be a wing 
lift. 

Neufeld: And it turned out to be--

Dahrn: It turned out to be right. 

Neufeld: So that of course would have a lot of influence on the 
design of the structure of the wings and so forth. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: And what loading they were supposed to take. And you 
were fortunate, as well as perhaps having done a good job, in --
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Dahm: --If I didn't make an estimate, the designers themselves 
did, and I had a better base than they did. So sometimes, even 
though my data were shaky, were on questionable grounds, you had 
to have a feel. But this--what we did was, designing supersonic 
airplanes, at a time when no technology exis~ed. 

Neufeld: Right. 

Dahm: We did a little bit what the Wright Brothers did. 

Neufeld: Did you notice any problems with Wasserfall due to 
conflicts between army and air force, or between any groups, or 
did it go well as far as you were concerned? 

Dahm: I don't know of any. Of course, I had nothing to do with 
the air force officers. My contacts were on the working level. 
On the working level, things are always easier. 

Neufeld: Right. 

Dahm: No conflicts. 

Neufeld: Because it's clear that Wasserfall did not in the end 
work out as well as hoped, in part, I think, just because 
guidance turned out to be too complicated a problem for them. 
I'm under the impression, you may correct me, that there was no 
problem with structure or aerodynamics or the engine, but that 
the guidance problem was never solved in time to make a workable 
missile out of it. 

Dahm: This part I don't know. I had no contact with it. The 
results were kept secret. We didn't hear about them. It may 
either have been that, or it may have been that they weren't 
ready yet. We lost a year, and at the end of the war, the 
missile was a year from being ready. 

Neufeld: Yes. It started very late, obviously, because of the 
foolish attitude of Goering and the Luftwaffe staff that they 
didn't need a missile. 

Dahm: I don't even know whether it was Goering himself, or--that 
information of mine comes from Reisig. What I heard from him was 
that it was rather the people in tlte Luftwaffenministerium, 
certain individuals. 

Neufeld: Yes. Well, there was a fight on inside the 
Luftwaffenministerium. 

Dahm: It's usual. We have the same here. 

Neufeld: I mean, again, I don't have enough information yet, and 
maybe Reisig has more, but so far I haven't come up with evidence 
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that the cooperative Luftwaffe-army aspect of the project was a 
problem. It appears that the fighting was inside the air force 
more than it's between Luftwaffe ~nd army. 

Dahm: I believe you're right there, because the fight was 
primarily between one side that wanted to put rockets on fighter 
planes, the other side that wanted to use ground-based rockets, 
so in essence it was fighters against flak. Kind of. But with, 
I think, Dornberger on the flak side, and this individual whom 
Reisig identified on the aircraft side. 

Neufeld: But you had no knowledge of these fights at all. 

Dahm: No. I was a little Sachbearbeiter. A worker in the 
Projektenabteilung. So I know the technical side, I don't know 
the politics. 

Neufeld: As far as you were concerned, Wasserfall seemed to be 
going ahead reasonably well. 

Dahm: I think so, yes. 

Neufeld: When you were working on it, you weren't aware of other 

Dahm: I was not aware of troubles. 
informed say of guidance troubles. 

And I would never have been 

Neufeld: Now, the evacuation to Koelpinsee, did it have a 
noticeable effect on performance or efficiency or anything else? 

Dahm: The efficiency was certainly a bit lower. Because you 
could not reach other offices as easily. You had to take the 
train. So the efficiency was certainly reduced. I mean, it 
makes a difference whether I can walk here into a colleague's 
office and discuss, or whether I have to go in the car and drive 
to Tullahoma (Tennessee) . 

Neufeld: So this was basically the problem in the dispersal 
after the air raid. 

Dahrn: The dispersal was a certain problem. For instance, just a 
sideline: our security system was based on Banktresors, 
Panzerschraenke. 

Neufeld: Safes. 

Dahm: Safes, right. Steel safes. In the attack, in the air 
raid, papers were carbonized in the steel safes. So the safes 
were put outside after the air raid, and somebody had to have the 
key. For our Abteilung, I had the key. One morning I had to go 
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to the main plant. I boarded my train. When I arrived at the 
main plant, I got a telephone call, "Hey, come with the key. We 
can't get to our papers." 

Neufeld: And there you are miles away with the key. 

Dahm: Yes, with the key in my pocket. 

Neufeld: How were conditions, living conditions and so forth in 
the later part of the war after you dispersed? 

Dahm: They were not bad. We lived for a while in private 
quarters, rented single rooms, and then we were concentrated in 
Pensionen. 

Neufeld: Sort of small hotels. 

Dahm: Small hotels. They were really built as private homes, 
but were run as small beach hotels, and we lived and worked in 
the hotels. 

Neufeld: It sounds pleasant, on the face of it. Was it? 

Dahm: It was pleasant, yes. It was beautiful. Our house was 
right at the woods, and for my lunch time I could walk to the 
beach, or rather, it was a steep cliff, I'd walk through the 
woods, which I like. 

Neufeld: So the beach was on which side? 

Dahm: On the north side. 

Neufeld: On the sound or on the north side on the Baltic? 

Dahm: On the north side, on the Baltic. 

Neufeld: The beach resorts were all evacuated. 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: Only after the air raid did they stop with? 

Dahm: I think the beach had been evacuated all the time, and had 
been used as civilian quarters. The closest was Zinnowitz. And 
quite a few of my civilian co-workers lived there. But the 
summer beach occupation, business, did not exist. 

Neufeld: Was that true even when you got there in 1942, so you 
remember at all? 

Dahm: I don't really know for sure. 
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Neufeld: Not a terribly important fact, but I'm curious about 
the atmosphere. 

Dahrn: When I arrived there in the first summer, every Wednesday 
morning for an hour the whole bunch went to the northern end of 
the island for bathing. Swimming. It was a beautiful beach. 
The island has beautiful white sand beaches. 

Neufeld: That was at the north end of Usedom, right sort of 
north of? 

Dahrn: Beach from the test stands on south or east, southeast to 
at least Zinnowitz. And I'm sure beyond too. 

Neufeld: Yes, so that the environment was very pleasant. 

Dahrn: Yes, it was pleasant. In the evening, I often just walked 
by the beach home. Once I got caught by the mosquitoes. 

Neufeld: So you were working long hours, probably 12 hours a day 
or something like that. 

Dahrn: Well, no. Not twelve hours a day, but I was fairly free 
when I went home. Only I had to catch a cafeteria, let's call 
it, before they closed for eating because that was the only 
source of food. 

Neufeld: So you were living, before the air raid you were living 
in a barracks. 

Dahrn: Yes, it was a barracks. 

Neufeld: Which were hit during the raid and I assume you were 
there? 

Dahrn: The barracks were not really 
had just finished or were finishing 
ditches, and one of them closest to 
bomb, and a few people died there. 
damaged. 

hit. Only, they had built, 
some ditches, protective 
the road was caught by a 
The barracks were not 

Neufeld: And you were there during the raid, I assume. 

Dahrn: Yes, we were in one of these ditches, with the concrete 
shell over it still in wood casing, in the--

Neufeld: --Yes, I know that the foreign laborers' camp was hit 
very hard on that raid. 

Dahrn: Yes. That was further south. 

Neufeld: Did you have any exposure to them? Did you see them at 
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all? They were almost, they were completely separate from what 
you were doing? 

Dahrn: Yes. I walked through the woods here--

Neufeld: --Down the island--

Dahrn: But we had no contact with these people. 

Neufeld: Yes, I'm kind of wondering what they were doing. I 
think they were basically--

Dahrn: --I think, construction. Construction. 

Neufeld: They were a construction labor force . 

Dahrn: There was always construction going on, and the area is a 
bit swampy, sand, swampy, when you start digging, you have to 
pUmp water. Little pumps were running day and night at the 
construction sites. That was the constant noise of Peenemunde. 

Neufeld: Have I forgotten anything important about the work that 
you did during the war at Peenemunde? We haven 1 t really talked 
about the very end of the war yet. 

Dahrn: Yes. 
large. 

I believe not. I believe we have covered it, by and 

Neufeld: So just to wrap up the war, at the end, late in 1 44 you 
were put back onto A-4b. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: A-9 revived as A-4b, and were just involved in 
preparing this bastard version? 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: V-2, A-4 with wings. 

Dahrn: Selected for these old air vanes, these air vanes, these 
large air vanes, simply, they had been tested in the wind tunnel 
for potential use on the A-4. And when my boss approached me for 
stronger air vanes, I said, 11 Let 1 s use these. 11 

Neufeld: So you were involved in that activity, and were you 
aware of the launches, the two launches of A-4b? 

Dahrn: No. I didn 1 t know. My only description of these launches 
comes from Karl Heimburg. Because he was at the test stands. 

Neufeld: I probably forgot to ask him that or it didn't come up. 
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Well, of course, you were now far down the island so you were a 
long ways from--

Dahrn: --The test stands, yes, I was far away. 

Neufeld: So when did you first run into the evacuation? When 
did you first become aware of evacuation? 

Dahrn: See, the evacuation took place in early 1 45. 
February. We were all packed up in cattle cars, and 
central Germany, and there we were installed, we got 
private homes. 

I think in 
brought to 
rooms in 

Neufeld: Where was the project office placed, in what town, do 
you remember? 

Dahrn: I don't remember the name of the town. 

Neufeld: Did you just sit, or did you try to reconstruct some 
work at that point? 

Dahrn: We did a little work for show. In fact, at that time, we 
studied a flying wire-guided anti-tank vehicle, a little. 

Neufeld: Really? A small missile? 

Dahrn: A small missile, yes. 

Neufeld: About how long, is that how long you 1 re indicating? 

Dahrn: Yes, something like it. And I was sent on to some company 
to get some information on the wire spools . 

Neufeld: Did you get the impression you were just going through 
the motions and passing the time before the war was over or? 

Dahrn: We just worked what we were asked for. We were busy. We 
didn 1 t know too much about what was going on anyway, except I was 
sent back to Peenemunde. It 1 s a funny thing, one of our 
administrative guys found out I had come, the previous fall I had 
come back late from leave, because of air raids. I was supposed 
to serve a jail term. So I had to go back to Peenemunde and sit 
for a week in a guard house. 

Neufeld: Some trivial military--

Dahrn: Yes. And on the way back, the front was close enough that 
on the way between Stettin and Berlin, I could hear the guns. 

Neufeld: Yes. Were you at that time very pessimistic about the 
outcome of the war or had you long assumed that it was lost? 
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Dahm: We didn't really give that much thought. We knew it was 
lost. But we did our work as required. 

Neufeld: Had you given much tl1ought to going to the United 
States or anything like that? 

Dahm: Not at that time. 

Neufeld: And what happened then with the evacuation? Were you 
evacuated again from middle Germany? 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: Or did you stay? 

Dahm: About a week at the most after I came back from Peenem~nde 
that second time, we were packed again into a train, some of us, 
and we were brought to Garmisch-Partenkirchen. Or rather not 
Garmisch-Partenkirchen, rather Oberammergau. And to a station 
there for a while which, some say, must have been part of a 
Messerschmidt plant except that it didn't look like a 
Messerschmidt plant. 

Neufeld: I know there was a Messerschmidt plant, or they had 
started one. 

Dahm: Yes. And I had friends in Ettal, so I went there for a 
while, until I heard that--

Neufeld: --Where? Just for the record. 

Dahm: Ettal. It's a monastery, to the southeast of 
Oberammergau, in the mountains, about an hour's walk away. 

Neufeld: How do you spell it? 

Dahm: Ettal. Then I heard that our people were being shifted to 
some villages farther north, and I went there. And a day or two 
later, the Americans were all through. 

Neufeld: So you had contact with them, with the us forces, after 
they overran your--

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: --Your area where you were. Which group did you stay 
with? Did you stay with project office people at that time? 

Dahm: Yes. 

Neufeld: With Roth and so forth? Did you all stick together? 
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Dahm: Some of us were together. 
It was pretty mixed up. 

I don•t know where Roth was. 

Neufeld: Yes. In Bavaria did you sort of feel like you were 
just passing the time, definitely? 

Dahm: Yes. Just passing time. 

Neufeld: Did you feel under any threat from the SS there? 

Dahm: No. 

Neufeld: You weren't exposed to them at all really. 

Dahm: No. I learned a lot about this only later. 

Neufeld: I think probably only the people v1ho had contact with 
Kammler. 

Dahm: Von Braun and so on knew about it. I would perhaps not 
have been caught, because I was absent. We were not that closely 
guarded, because I could walk out and walk to Ettal. 

Neufeld: There was no real security. There just wasn't any 
point in going anywhere else. 

Dahm: Yes. It was preferable to stay with my group. 

Neufeld: OK. Well, just to finish up, you came to the States 
in? 

Dahm: 1947. 

Neufeld: Came with some of the later shipments of people. 

Dahm: After we had been interned in Garmisch-Partenkirchen, we 
were released in August and taken to Frankfurt, from there by 
train, bypassed the French zone because the French, we were 
informed the French would capture us as prisoners of war, and I 
went home, did some work, and in early '46 I was contacted by an 
American officer with an offer, and I imposed the condition, yes, 
but I want to finish my diploma first. So I went back to Aachen, 
which was not open at that time, and did some studying on my own, 
under the guidance of some professors, and finished my diploma, 
and two weeks later I was on my way to Fort Bliss. 

Neufeld: So you were able to get a diploma from Aachen even 
though it hadn't been opened at that time. 

Dahm: Yes. A diploma in mechanical engineering, 
aeronautical. Aeronautical was verboten. 

not 
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Neufeld: OK. I'm just curious, how can you get a diploma from a 
university that officially wasn't open? 

Dahm: Well, the professors were still there. The organization 
was cranking up . 

. Neufeld: So it was re-starting at the time. 

Dahm: Yes, re-starting. But there were no lectures. There were 
a few students. 

Neufeld: Just people hanging around on their own money, I 
suppose. 

Dahrn: Yes. 

Neufeld: OK, great. Well, it's late and I don't want to start 
on a whole American career, but I enjoyed very much doing this. 




